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David Stein, Chair
Stamford Zoning Board
888 Washington Boulevard
7th Floor
Stamford, CT 06901

July 11, 2023

Re: 18 Taylor Street, Stamford – Application for Listing on Cultural Resources Inventory

Dear Chairman Stein and Members of the Board,

I am a Quali�ed Historic Preservation Expert under the Stamford Zoning Regulations, and I write to 
support the listing of the historic three-family house at 18 Taylor Street on the Stamford Cultural Resources 
Inventory. This 1890 building is a valuable example of American architecture from that time period, and its 
historic preservation will bene�t not only the surrounding neighborhood but Stamford as a whole.

As set forth in my attached curriculum vitae, I hold a Master of Science degree in historic preservation 
from Columbia University. In my work as a historic preservation consultant for the past six years, I have advised 
on and assisted in the preservation of numerous historic buildings, including the Onera Foundation 
headquarters (housed in an adaptively-reused Greek Revival mansion in New Canaan Connecticut), the Dr. 
Oliver Bronson House in Hudson, New York (an 1811 Federal-style house signi�cantly renovated by Downing 
& Davis from 1839-1849, now becoming a house museum), and a wide range of historic properties in the U.S., 
the Bahamas, and the United Kingdom. I currently serve as the Director of Development at Historic Grace 
Church in New York City’s Greenwich Village, where I oversee all preservation work. I also sit on the Board of 
Directors of the Victorian Society in America and have received a range of preservation-related awards, including 
the Ali Jawad Malik Honor Award in the History and Theory of Architecture from Columbia University in 
2018.

As you may be aware, the house at 18 Taylor was twice previously recognized by this Board as a historic 
structure worthy of preservation. The �rst time was in 1991, when the Zoning Board approved a Special 
Exception for historic buildings under Section 7.3 of the Zoning Regulations for a project at the site proposed 
by a prior owner. The second was in 2008, when the Zoning Board again approved a Special Exception under 
Section 7.3 for a di�erent owner’s project. I have been engaged by the current owner and applicant, G&T Taylor



Street LLC, to consult on the historic preservation of 18 Taylor, and I am eager to see the applicant’s project
through to its fruition.

Under Section 7.3 of the Zoning Regulations, a structure may be added to the Cultural Resources
Inventory (“CRI”) when it meets certain criteria. Here, 18 Taylor is highly worthy of inclusion on the CRI
because (1) it embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction; and (2) it is
associated with events that have made a signi�cant contribution to the broad patterns of Stamford’s history.

First, the historic structure is a quintessential example of late American Queen Anne or “Stick Style” 
architecture, featuring the distinctive massing, proportions, and restrained ornamentation typical of houses 
from this period. As can be seen from the photos in my report supporting the accompanying Special Permit 
application, as a historic building, 18 Taylor is remarkably intact. It retains many of its original features, 
including timber clapboard (Fig. 1), two over two sash windows and other original windows above the front 
doors and at basement level (Fig. 1, Fig. 2, and Fig. 3), hand-turned veranda posts (Fig. 4), beadboard (Fig. 5), 
and other decorative features, such as the hand-made trelliswork under the building’s porches (Fig. 6). All such 
distinctive materials, features, �nishes, construction techniques, and examples of craftsmanship characterize the 
building as an exemplar of domestic architecture from this movement.

Second, as noted in Renee Kahn’s letters in support of the 1991 and 2008 Special Exceptions
(submitted here), 18 Taylor has signi�cance for Stamford’s history. The building was designed as residential
housing, likely for working families in the industrial corridor along the nearby RippowamRiver. It was one of
the homes built in the latter part of the 19th century to house the large numbers of Irish immigrants moving
into Stamford at the time. Taylor Street was named for Michael Taylor, who originally owned most of the land
in the area. The home is an important example of the kind of housing that was built for Stamford’s industrial
population at the time. Unlike in larger cities such as New York, NewHaven, or Spring�eld, where industrial
workers would have been housed in crowded tenements, during this era Stamford was appealing to such workers
hoping to escape the crowded and unhealthy conditions in late 19th century urban slums. It is an invaluable
testament to the nature of Stamford as a live-work community at the turn of the 20th century, and the applicant
is sincerely committed to preserving the building as such.

As this Board has recognized, 18 Taylor is a unique and valuable historic house that is worthy of
preservation in perpetuity, and I wholeheartedly support its inclusion in the CRI. Thank you for your
consideration of my comments on this application. I would be happy to answer any questions or provide any
further information that may be helpful.

Sincerely,

Travis Brock Kennedy
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